
 

 

1200 New Jersey Avenue, SE. 
Washington, DC  20590 

 December 4, 2008 
 

In Reply Refer To: HOTO-1 
 

 
 
 
 
Mr. Roger Wentz 
President and CEO 
American Traffic Safety Services Association 
15 Riverside Parkway, Suite 100 
Fredericksburg, VA  22406-1022 
 
Dear Mr. Wentz: 
 
Thank you for your letter of November 12, 2008, requesting an interpretation on the use of  
non-retroreflective warning signs in temporary traffic control zones. 
 
We have reviewed all applicable sections of Part 2 (Signs) and Part 6 (Temporary Traffic 
Control) and believe the intent of the 2003 Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices is to 
allow the use of non-retroreflective signs for daytime only operations in temporary traffic control 
zones.  The following Standard statement in Section 6F.02 supports this interpretation through 
the inclusion of the phrase “used at night:” 
 

Standard: 
All signs used at night shall be either retroreflective with a material that has a 
smooth, sealed outer surface or illuminated to show the same shape and similar 
color both day and night. 

 
There are also additional standards in Section 6G.02 Work Duration that further supports this 
intent by requiring the use of retroreflective devices for long-term operations and for 
intermediate-term operations, but not for short-term, short duration, or mobile operations: 
 

Standard: 
Since long-term operations extend into nighttime, retroreflective and/or illuminated 
devices shall be used in long-term stationary TTC zones. 
 
Standard: 
Since intermediate-term operations extend into nighttime, retroreflective and/or 
illuminated devices shall be used in intermediate-term stationary TTC zones. 
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The second paragraph in Section 6F.02 requires all TTC warning signs, except for a few specific 
exceptions, to have a black legend and border on an orange background.  The third paragraph in 
Section 6F.02 allows a fluorescent red-orange or fluorescent yellow-orange color background 
color to be used in lieu of the regular orange color.  All TTC warning signs, including those that 
are retroreflective and non-retroreflective and regardless of the material from which they are 
made, must meet the color requirements for signs, and should be replaced when the colors no 
longer conform to these requirements. 
 
You also expressed concerns about non-retroreflective signs being used in hours of darkness  
and during bad weather.  Use of these signs at night would not be in conformance with the 2003 
MUTCD.  Specifically defining what would constitute “bad weather” has not been attempted  
and would be difficult to achieve to everyone’s satisfaction. 
 
We have assigned your request for interpretation the following official ruling number and  
title: "6-223 (I) – Daytime Use of Non-retroreflective Signs in TTC Zones."  Please refer to this 
official ruling number in any future correspondence.  If we can be of any further assistance in 
this matter, please contact me at 202-366-5915 or Mr. Ken Wood at 708-283-4340. 
 

Sincerely yours, 
 
      Original signed by: 
 
 

Hari Kalla 
Acting Director, Office of Transportation  

         Operations 
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DF (Official Ruling 6-223) 
M:\MUTCD\EXPERIME\Part 6 - Temp Traffic Control\6-223(I) - Use of Non-retroreflective 
Signs in TTC Zones 
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